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Clerk to the Commission 
Fulton County Board of Commissioners 
141 Pryor Street, S.W. 
Atlanta, Georgia 30303 

October 26, 2022 

Atlanta Office 

171 17th Street NW, Suite 2100 
Atlanta, GA 30363-1031 

Direct phone: 404.873.8124 

Direct fax: 404.873.8125 

Re: Development Authority of Fulton County- Shepherd Center, Inc. 

Dear Ms. Grier: 

As attorney for the Development Authority of Fulton County (the "Issuer"), I am 
enclosing herewith for the signature of Chairman Pitts four copies of the TEFRA certificate, with 
attached standard supporting documentation, pertaining to the proposed issuance of its 
Development Authority of Fulton County Tax-Exempt Revenue Bonds, in an amount not to 
exceed $175,000,000 (the "Bonds"). The Bonds will be issued for the benefit of Shepherd 
Center, Inc., a Georgia not-for-profit corporation (the "Borrower"), for the purposes of (a) 
financing (i) the development of a mixed-use temporary housing facility for Shepherd Center 
families and patients (the "Housing Project") and (ii) the development of a new building for 
hospital administration, outpatient services, and innovation that will allow increased bed capacity 
at the main hospital when completed (the "Innovation Project", and collectively, the "Project"); 
(b) reimbursing certain expenses previously incurred in relation to the Project; (c) funding
certain reserves, if necessary; and ( d) paying certain costs of issuing the Bonds. The Borrower's
facilities financed by the Bonds will be owned and operated by the Borrower. The Housing
Project is to be located at 1860 and 1874 Peachtree Road, Atlanta, Georgia 30309 and is to be
financed with Bond proceeds up to a maximum principal amount of $70,000,000 and the
Innovation Project is to be located at or adjacent to 2020 Peachtree Road, Atlanta, Georgia
30309 and is to be financed with Bond proceeds up to maximum principal amount of
$105,000,000.

Please note that the Borrower commits to comply with the Issuer· s Minority and Female 
Business Enterprises Policy, which was revised April 22, 2008, in accordance with the Fulton 
County Board of Commissioners Resolution adopted April 2, 2008, and the Borrower projects 
minority and female participation in the project to be approximately I 0-20%. 

If you or Chairman Pitts have any questions, please call me. Otherwise, please ask 
Chairman Pitts to execute the enclosed certificates at his earliest opportunity, and please then 
















































